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The Times appreciates all our customers.
Today, we’d like to personally thank

RON HOWE
for subscribing!

None

If you can’t fall asleep within 20
minutes of going to bed, get out of bed,

go to another room and do something
boring until you get sleepy.

Today’s health tip was brought to you
by Dr. John Roberts. 
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More reader
feedback!
 
Michael
Kobrowski said
the column on
the July 4th,
1898
celebration
 answered a question for

him. He’d often wondered
if there had ever been
cannons on Hamilton
County’s courthouse
square.

Thanks for mentioning the
cannons, Michael! That
gives me an excuse to go
into a little more detail
about them.
 
The two Civil War era
cannons dedicated during
1898’s July Fourth
festivities arrived in
Noblesville through the
efforts of Congressman
Charles B. Landis. One
cannon was placed on the
northwest corner of the
courthouse lawn and the
other was put on the
southeast corner.
 
They came accompanied
by 80 cannonballs (40 for
each gun,) but four of the
shells were stolen just a
few days after they got
here. (I couldn’t find any
indication the missing
shells were ever
recovered.)
 
In early 1942, the cannon
on the northwest side of
the square was moved to
Crownland Cemetery.
 
Later that fall, the cannon
and cannonballs on the
southeast side of the
courthouse were donated
to the government as scrap
metal for the war effort.
(The Ledger indicated that
the cannon would soon be
sporting a sign that read
something like “I am on my
way. Come along and help
Uncle Sam.”)

Crownland’s cannon is still
there today, next to the
monument to the Civil
War’s unknown dead.
 
When that cannon was
restored in 1999, former
Hamilton County Historian
Joe Burgess had Wayne
Stark, an expert on Civil
War military artillery,
research the big gun’s
markings. Stark identified
the cannon as a 30-pound
Army Parrott rifle made at
the West Point Foundry in
1862.
 
Karen Coggeshall Huff

Columnist

BETSY
REASON

At Friday’s
Indiana State Fair
Band Day
competition, of
the 37 marching
high school
bands to
compete, only
two hail from

See BETSY on Page A3

Indiana Republican nominee for
Governor, Mike Braun, released a
plan to give Hoosiers property tax
relief. “Nothing is more important
than ensuring Hoosiers can afford
to live in their homes without being
overburdened by rising property
taxes driven by rapid inflation in
home values. As governor, I will
introduce a bold agenda to deliver
historic property tax relief for all
Indiana residents. My plan focuses
on capping property tax increases,
updating deductions, increasing
transparency, and reforming the
referendum process." You can find
the plan on his X (Twitter) account

Attorney General Todd Rokita is
warning Hoosiers to watch out for
scammers soliciting donations for
fake charitable causes. Good
Samaritans started a legitimate
fundraising effort to support
families of those killed and
wounded during the July 13
attempted assassination of former
President Donald Trump, but
scammers have used this tragedy
to start their own copycat efforts
to lure donors to give money to
imposter accounts. He said before
donating to ask questions, make
sure you are dealing with a
legitimate organization, always use
a credit card to get protections
those companies offer and Look up
a charity’s report and ratings on
these websites:
CharityNavigator.org,
CharityWatch.org, Give.org
andGuidestar.org If you ever
suspect a scam file a complaint
at indianaconsumer.com or call
Rokita’s office at 1-800-382-5516. 
 
“If you ask me, do I believe there’s
life in a universe that is so vast that
it’s hard for me to comprehend
how big it is? My personal answer is
yes,” NASA Administrator Bill
Nelson told reporters at a news
conference not so long ago.
Meanwhile, in a recent World UFO
Day interview, Journalist and UFO
Investigator, Nick Pope, told CGTN-
TV America’s reporter Sean Callebs
that “the subject has gone from
fringe to mainstream in recent
years. It used to be if you talked
about [extraterrestrials] people
thought you had tinfoil on your
head but nowadays the United
States government has come out
and opened a lot of files.”

Pleasant Street between 8th
Street and 12th Street will be
closed in early August after the
intersection of SR 32 and 8th
Street is open to traffic. The 8th
Street and 12th Street
intersections with Pleasant Street
will remain open. Tenth Street will
also be closed from south of
Pleasant Street to north of Walnut
Street. This is all part of the
ongoing Reimagine Pleasant
Street project.

Hamilton County. Hamilton
Heights Marching Huskies will
compete at 9:27 a.m., and
Sheridan Marching Blackhawks
will compete at 3:36 p.m. on
Friday.

For the Marching Huskies, the
State Fair Band Day is only the
second time the band has
competed there. The first time
was in 2023. 

“Last year was a tremendous
experience for everyone
involved … students, staff, and
parents. We faced a drastic
learning curve as we
established all of our habits,
routines and procedures for
the first time. Due to our
talented and hardworking
students, it made our journey
a fun, memorable and historic
one,” said Huskies marching
band director Mark Snelson.

In 2023, the Huskies placed
20th for their show themed,
“The Elements of Feng Shui”
and “were right in the mix to
make the night show,” he said.
“This year, we find ourselves in
a similar situation with a more
difficult show. We’re trying to
make a strong push so that our
students can perform in the

Jeremiah 29:11 For I know
the thoughts that I think

toward you, saith the LORD,
thoughts of peace, and not

of evil, to give you an
expected end.

“Never retreat. Never explain.
Get it done and let them
howl.”
Benjamin Jowett

Why do fish like worms?
I don’t know, but they’re
hooked on ‘em!

Cannons, Coventry
Farms and More 
on Bear Slide

Sheridan, Heights Marching
Bands Ready for State Fair

Photo provided by Sheridan Marching Band

Sheridan Marching Blackhawks, performing in July
at Anderson (above), will compete at 3:36 p.m.
Friday in the Indiana State Fair Band competition,
and will have a community preview of the show at
5 p.m. Thursday at Bud Wright Stadium at
Sheridan.

Photo provided by Hamilton Heights Marching Band

Hamilton Heights Marching Band, which will
compete for the second time ever at the Indiana
State Fair Band Day, at 9:27 a.m. Friday, will have a
community preview at 11:45 a.m. Thursday at the
school.

Sweet 16, but our goal is
merely to make the most of
our show and to have fun
doing it.”

Part of competing at the State
Fair Band Day is coming up
with a theme.

This year’s Marching Huskies
theme for State Fair Band Day
is “Mad Science.” 

How did they decide on this
theme? Snelson said, “We
listen to a lot of show music
previously written and
performed by other groups.
Our students search, as well,
and are constantly emailing us
with show music they’ve
listened to and like.”

Snelson said they typically
begin searching for marching
band music during indoor
percussion season and vice
versa.

The band had a few small
rehearsals in May to solidify
the students who would
commit to the competition
group, then the marching
Huskies have been going
strong since July 1.

For band students, costumes
are the orange patterned
lightweight tops that were
originally purchased for
indoor percussion and also
used last summer. The color
guard has a traditional

Want to GO?

What: Sheridan Marching
Blackhawks and Hamilton
Heights Marching Huskies
will compete in the 77th
Indiana State Fair Band Day
marching band competition.

When: Hamilton Heights
band to compete at 9:27
a.m. Friday, and Sheridan
band to compete at 3:36
p.m. Friday.

Where: Hoosier Lottery
Grandstand, Indiana State
Fairgrounds, 1202 E. 38th
St., Indianapolis.

How much: $8 for adults, $4
for ages 6-12, free for ages 5
and younger, or free with
paid fair admission.

What else: Sheridan
Marching Blackhawks free
community preview of
Indiana State Fair
competition performance is
5 p.m. Thursday at Sheridan
High School’s brand-new
turf field at Bud Wright
Stadium, 24795 Hinesley
Road, Sheridan. Rain
location is the SHS
gymnasium. Hamilton
Heights will have a final run-
through at the end of band
rehearsal at 11:45 a.m.
Thursday that is open to the
community.

Info: indianatrackmarching
bands.com
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Movies in the Park Begin Aug. 9
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TIM
TIMMONS
Two Cents

work. I had on my usual
work-at-home-attire – PJs
and slippers. Ten minutes
later, my wife was
standing over me calling
an ambulance.

A little explanation may
help.

My wife and I have been
together 42 years. We’re
no spring chickens and
even though we’re not
quite ready to be put out
to pasture, retirement is
no longer some distant
speck on the horizon. To
that end, a couple of
years ago we bought a
nearly century old house.
It was our first step
toward downsizing and
early preparations for
someday hanging up the
typewriter.

This very old home had a
boiler furnace and truth
to tell, we found we like it
better than anything
we’ve had in the myriad of
homes a vagabond
newspaperman has over a
long career.

Until it broke.

The boiler is in the
basement and one day a
valve broke – flooding
everything. That began a
wonderful period of
dealing with insurance,
contractors, dust and
muss and more. However,
when it was all said and
done, we had a lot of new
drywall and carpet.

Funny thing, but house
slippers are pretty
slippery on new carpet.

Back to the call for the
ambulance.

I work from home most of
the time. Rather than
drive to our offices in
Noblesville and
Crawfordsville every day
to log onto a computer
and work, I’ve found I can
do the same thing by
logging onto a computer
and working . . . from
home . . . in PJs. (And to
think I used to believe
casual Fridays were the
best!).

Anywho, I stopped at the
coffee pot, filled up and
headed to work.

Zip! Bam! Boom!

Those slippery slippers hit
the second step of that

A few weeks
ago, I got a
nice cup of
coffee in the
kitchen and
headed to my
basement /
dungeon
office to start

Right ‘Back’ at Ya
new carpeting and began
a chain reaction with me
along for the ride. 

For those of you who
watch America’s Funniest
Home Videos, this was not
the typical scene of
someone going bumpety-
bumpety-bumpety on
their toosh down the
staircase. Nope. My right
leg went straight out and
my left leg got caught
behind me. I went
tumbling head over tea
kettles down the steps.
Apparently, I hit a step
pretty hard on one of the
tumbles before landing
face first in a heap at the
bottom. My back hurt so
bad I didn’t even notice
the burns on my chest
from the coffee.

My lovely wife rushed
down the stairs and a few
minutes later called the
ambulance. A bunch of X-
rays revealed I broke a
few vertebrae in my
upper back.

Turns out there are no
complications and no
surgery required. Just
healing time. The good
doctor did add insult to
injury when she said the
healing time would take
four to eight weeks . . .
“But you know, at your
age it might take a bit
longer.”

Sheesh.

I’ve been asked how I feel
now, a few weeks later.
Well, not great but a lot
better. I also feel pretty
lucky. I got a sprained hip,
some sore ribs and an
aching back. But
considering how I fell, it
could have been a lot
worse. I am lucky indeed!

Besides, how many
people do you know who
are clumsy enough to
break their back twice!
Yup did my very best
imitation of Charlie Brown
kicking a football in a
bowling alley . . . but
that’s a story for another
day.

In the meantime, and I
mean this truly, I hope
your summer is going
better than mine.
 
Two cents, which is about
how much Timmons said
his columns are worth,
appears periodically in
The Times. Timmons is the
chief executive officer of
Sagamore News Media,
the company that owns
The Noblesville Times. He
is also a proud
Noblesville High School
graduate and can be
contacted at ttimmons
@thetimes24-7.com.
 

The Noblesville Parks
Department invites
residents to enjoy
outdoor movies together
as a family this summer.
The 17th annual Movies in
the Park Series, presented
by Logan Street Signs &
Banners, has something
for all ages to enjoy –
from animated favorites
to legendary sequels and
fantastic journeys.
 
“The Movies in the Park
Series is a timeless
tradition for many
Noblesville families.
Attendees can enjoy free
family-friendly movies,
bring a blanket, dinner or
snacks and enjoy an
evening of cinema at
Federal Hill Commons,”
said Recreation Program
Coordinator Erin Hinshaw.

The movies will take place
at Federal Hill Commons,
a centrally located park,
which will give Noblesville
families easy access to
the free movies. All
movies will begin at dusk
and are free to the public.

This year’s schedule
includes:
 
Friday, Aug. 9 – Barbie
(PG-13, 2023, 114 min.)
  
Friday, Aug. 16 –
Ghostbusters: Frozen
Empire (PG-13, 2024, 115
min.)
  
Friday, Aug. 23 – Tolls
Band Together (PG, 2023,
92 min.)
  
Friday, Sept. 6 –
Elemental (PG, 2023, 109
min.)
 
Friday, Sept. 16 –
Transformers: Rise of the
Beasts (PG-13, 2023, 127
min.)
 
Light concessions will be
available for purchase at
all screenings. Free
parking for up to four
hours is available at
Federal Hill Parking
Garage at 196 Westfield
Road. For more
information, visit
www.noblesvilleparks.org
or call (317) 776-6350.

Etchison Foundation
Makes Big Donation

Photo courtesy Noblesville Boys and Girls Club

Last week, the Tom & Soni Sheehan Boys & Girls Club of Noblesville was a recipient of a
generous $5,000 donation from the third annual Tony Etchison Memorial Golf Outing
at Fox Prairie in Noblesville. Funds will be used to benefit the Club’s affordable after-
school programs that focus on academic success, good character and citizenship and
healthy, active lifestyles. The Tony Etchison Memorial Foundation is built upon his
guiding principles and the way he lived each day. The primary mission of the
foundation is to continue to show love, kindness, and to make a difference in the lives
of community youth to empower children to reach the highest potential for their lives.
To learn more, visit www.Etch21.com. Pictured, from left, are Tony’s sons J.P., Gus and
Tillman Etchison, Nathan Helm - BGCN Director of Development and John Stretch,
Former BGCN Board Member & Memorial Foundation Board Member.

Christkindlmarkt
Introduces Wundernacht

The Carmel
Christkindlmarkt, an
authentic, magical
holiday experience
and the premier
holiday offering in
Indiana, is excited to
announce
Wundernacht! Join us
for a night of Market
magic that you won’t
want to miss.
Wundernacht means
night of miracles – and
this event will be just
that. Not only will it be
a night of fun, it’s also
an opportunity to
make a difference. An
exclusive, ticketed
experience, the event
will offer food and
drink samples from
Market food vendors,
unique specialty
cocktails served
exclusively at the
event, photo
opportunities,
entertainment, and
the first chance to
shop for merchandise
from Market gift huts.

Ticket sales will
benefit cultural
exchange between
Germany and America
in the future. Sponsors
can purchase private

spaces inside the
Palladium at the
Center for the
Performing Arts to
entertain their
guests. To learn more
about sponsorship
opportunities, please
contact sponsorships
@carmelchristkindl
markt.com.

This all takes place
from 6-9 p.m. Nov.
20, three days before
the Market opens to
the public. VIP
Admission is
$300/per person and
includes access to
food, beverages and
featured activities
inside the Palladium
at the Center for the
Performing Arts, as
well as everything
taking place on the
Market grounds.
General Admission is
$150/per person and
includes access to
food, beverage
samples, specialty
cocktails, added
entertainment, photo
opportunities, an
ability to shop from
Market gift huts, and
more.

forfor
readingreading
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TimesTimes
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the Prairie Lakes
Health Campus has
maintained a 95.2%
occupancy rate,
underscoring the
increasing demand
for senior living
facilities and
services.
 
“Trilogy continues to
innovate and find
new ways to meet
our local seniors
where they are,” said
Leigh Ann Barney,
President and CEO
of Trilogy Health
Services, “Our goal
is to deliver a
comprehensive
continuum of care in
underserved
markets while
expanding options in
our established
communities. We
look forward to
launching these
exciting
developments,
creating new career
opportunities, and
meeting the growing
demand for high-
quality senior living
accommodations
and care.”

In addition to the
investment of Prairie
Lakes Health
Campus, Trilogy is
also set to break
ground on the
following
expansions:

Sylvania, Ohio:
Trilogy will add
26 new
independent-
living patio
homes for
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uniform with white lab
coats over top with
goggles “to help tie
together our theme, ‘Mad
Science,’” Snelson said.

This year, the Huskies are
marching 17 woodwinds,
five battery
percussionists, four color
guards and 12 in the
percussion pit. There is
one drum major to lead
the group, totaling 38
volunteer students. The
band competed in Class
AA for 26-50 playing
members (winds and
percussion)in 2023 and
will compete in the same
class this year.

The Marching Huskies will
do a final run-through at
the end of rehearsal at
11:45 a.m. Thursday at
school and, as always, is
open to the community.

Snelson is proud of the
band. He said, “Many of
our students have
gravitated toward our
competitive programs
and have found a place to
shine. Through
competition, we are able
to teach so many more
things than musicianship.
Some of the lessons
learned will hopefully
provide our students with
skills to succeed in life.”

Hamilton Heights Schools
Superintendent Derek
Arrowood, a Hamilton
Heights Marching
Blackhawk alum himself,
said, “I am so impressed
with how hard they have
been working to get ready
for the State Fair.
Regardless of how they
place, they are winners in
my book.”

Snelson is the third long-
term band director at
Hamilton Heights since
the early 1980s and
follows in the legendary
footsteps of previous
Heights band directors
Chris Noble and Craig
Waltz, Arrowood said. 

Before 2023, the last time
a band from either
Jackson Township or
White River Township
appeared at the State Fair
was as the Jackson
Central High School
Marching Eagles “we
believe in 1963” and
board member Arnett
Cooper was playing
trumpet in that band,
Arrowood said. 

Take a 22-minute drive to
the west in Hamilton
County, and Sheridan
Marching Blackhawks
have been rehearsing for
their show theme, “The
Passion Within,” featuring
music of the same name
written by Key Poulan. 

“This show's music
appealed to us because of
the emotion it evokes,
about life and love. We
also chose this music
because it’s challenging
yet attainable and pushes
our students to grow as
musicians,” Sheridan
Community Schools’
marching band director
Libby Doublestein said.

This Thursday, the
community can preview
the State Fair Band Day
performance at 5 p.m. on
the brand new turf at
Sheridan High School’s
Bud Wright Stadium in
Sheridan. 

“We’re thrilled to be able
to preview our State Fair
performance for our

community in the new
stadium,” Doublestein
said.

The Blackhawks band will
compete in Class A at 3:36
p.m. Friday at Indiana
State Fair Band Day. The
Sweet 16 finalists will
compete again Friday
night for the
championship.

In 2022, the band had 26
musicians which moved
the band from Class A up
to the larger Class AA
(Class AAA being the
largest bands). Class AA is
for 26-50 playing
members (winds and
percussion).
“Our size fluctuates a bit
each year, but typically
we are in Class A,”
Doublestein said.

In 2023, the band placed
17th at State Fair Band
Day and second in Class A
(25 or fewer playing
members). The band
placed 18th in 2022 and
19th in 2021. 

Sheridan Marching
Blackhawks’ first time to
enter the Indiana State
Fair competition, in its
77th year (starting in 1947)
was 1953, with band
director Wayne Van Sickle
and drum major Robert
Seymour, leading 32 band
members, according to
IndianaTrackMarchingBan
ds.com. In 1954, the band,
with 43 members,
performed to the Theme
from “Oklahoma,”
featuring “The Surrey
With the Fringe on Top,”
and tied for sixth place.

In 2024, the Sheridan
band competed in four
contests in preparation
for State Fair Band Day,
placing sixth of nine
bands at Centerville,
seventh of 10 bands at
Montgomery County, 17
of 26 bands at Muncie
Central and 14th of 26
bands at Anderson.

The marching band has 18
marching musicians, four
pit percussionists and
eight guard members,
ranging from students
just completing sixth
grade to super seniors
who graduated in May.
“This year, there are 10
super seniors, the most
we’ve had in my 18 years
at Sheridan,” Doublestein
said. “They make up one
third of the band. It’s
incredibly special to have
so many graduates
dedicating their summer
before college or before
branching out into other
endeavors, to their band
family.”

In this year’s State Fair
competition show, the
band is using a raised
platform to elevate
performers and
accentuate the
choreography. The band’s
logistics lead, Sean
Knochel, and “our
amazing Fine Arts
Boosters” have put in a
lot of time and effort
making the set pieces and
making sure everything
fits in the trailers and gets
to contests safely, the
director said. Boosters
also coordinate feeding
and hydrating the band
and helping everything
run smoothly on contest
days. The show is just
more than 5 minutes long
and fits with the 4-minute
minimum and 9-minute
limit.

Band members wear black

pants and shiny dark gray
tank tops. Guard
members wear black
costumes with swirls of
Sheridan school colors:
red, white and black. Half
of the guard members
have skirts and sparkly
sleeves, and the other
half have pants and just
one sleeve. The guard
members communicate
emotion and tell a story,
aided by their costumes,
implements and
choreography.

The band members
received their music in
May and started
rehearsing in mid-June,
with six-and-a-half hour
rehearsal days, plus four
days of 12-hour band
camp, “followed by the
band’s traditional day at
Holiday World to
celebrate all the hard
work put in during band
camp,” Doublestein said.

For the marching band
this summer, besides
marching band director
Libby Doublestein, there
are co-director Johnny
McGinnis, and guard
directors Tana Linback
and Danielle Beaver.
Other staff includes Sean
Knochel (logistics),
Michael Cronin, Eli
Donaldson and Ariel Rife.
 
During these last few
rehearsal days before the
State Fair, the band is

focusing on “attention to
detail,” cleaning
technique, drill and music
as much as possible.

Looking ahead, the
weather forecast for State
Fair Band Day on Friday
morning, for the Heights
band timeslot, is 78 F and
cloudy but clear, and in
the afternoon, for the
Sheridan band timeslot,
the forecast is 82 F with
50 percent chance of
rain. 

Snelson said, “In regards
to weather, our boosters,
parents and donors will
provide our students with
plenty of food, drinks and
shade to help get us
through the day. We
haven’t faced rain yet in
our short competitive
history, but will always
monitor things and plan
accordingly when
necessary.”

Doublestein said, “The
forecast for Band Day
doesn’t look great at the
moment, but we marched
in the Fourth of July
Parade with ponchos, and
we’ll do that again if
needed.”
 
-Betsy Reason writes
about people, places and
things in Hamilton
County. Contact Betsy
Reason at
betsy@thetimes24-7.com. 

Photo provided by Sheridan Marching Band

Sheridan Marching Blackhawks, performing in July at
Anderson, will compete in Friday’s Indiana State Fair Band
competition.

Photo provided by Hamilton Heights Marching Band

Hamilton Heights Marching Band will compete for the
second time ever at the Indiana State Fair Band Day, at 9:27
a.m. Friday.

FOR THE RECORD
CARMEL PLAN COMMISSION
Tuesday, Aug. 6, 2024 at 6 p.m. 

This meeting is open to the public to
observe, but the Committee will not be
accepting public comments during the
meeting.
Please submit your written comments to
bbutler@carmel.in.gov. Your comments
will be forwarded to each Plan
Commission member and made part of the
docket.
The 6:00pm Committee meeting will be in-
person at City Hall, 2nd Floor Council
Chambers. 
The meetings will be video and audio
recorded and minutes will be taken by the
Plan Commission Secretary.
Ways the public can view the upcoming
meeting from home:

AT&T Cable Ch. 99
Digital Ch. 64.45
Metronet 33
Spectrum Cable C. 340
Facebook.com/CityofCarmel
YouTube.com/CityofCarmel
http://carmelin.new.swagit.com/views/
1
More details listed at Carmel TV

The Committee will meet to review the
following item:

Docket No. PZ-2023-00299 ADLS Amend:
Bovaconti Coffee. 

1.

Info Packet
The applicant seeks design approval for
exterior modifications to the building and the
adjacent courtyard area. The site is located at
2 W. Main St. It is zoned B-2/Business and is
located within the Old Town Overlay District
within the Main Street Sub-Area. The existing
building is deemed an Old Town Character
Building. Filed by Minda Balcius.

Docket No. PZ-2024-00101: ADLS Amend:
468 Gradle Drive Exterior painting.
Info Packet

1.

The applicant seeks approval for updated
paint on existing building. The site is located
at 468 Gradle Dr. It is zoned I-1 and is not
located within an overlay zone. Filed by Suzy
Hoffman with Signarama Carmel on behalf of
Cal Horton owner of Cal’s Custom Rods.

For The Record is a public service and regular
feature in The Noblesville Times. It is designed
to tell you what is scheduled to happen and
what actually does happen in meetings paid
for with your tax dollars. The Times
encourages all citizens to take an active role
in being involved in local government.

Trilogy Health Expands
Noblesville Campus
Trilogy Health
Services has
announced an
investment to
expand senior living
services at Prairie
Lakes Health
Campus. The
investment aims to
address the growing
demand for senior
living
accommodations
and services. It is
part of a bigger
investment the
company is making
across the Midwest
to senior living and
assisted living
services in Indiana,
Kentucky, Michigan,
and Ohio.
 
As part of the
Noblesville
expansion, Trilogy
will add 34 new patio
homes to Prairie
Lakes Health
Campus, which is
scheduled to begin in
the spring of 2025.
 
“Adding these patio
homes brings a new
level of comfort and
independence to our
community,” said
Holly Snyder,
Executive Director at
Prairie Lakes Health
Campus. “They not
only enrich our
community but also
cater to those who
value both privacy
and supportive care.
It's a significant step
forward in our
dedication to
improving lives and
offering exceptional
living experiences.”
 
In the past five years

See TRILOGY
on Page A6

mailto:bbutler@carmel.in.gov
https://www.facebook.com/CityofCarmel/
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCehYsbi2i8jGvjkmE9cSPmg
http://carmelin.new.swagit.com/views/1
http://carmelin.new.swagit.com/views/1
https://www.carmel.in.gov/government/departments-services/community-relations-and-economic-development/carmel-tv
https://cocdocs.carmel.in.gov/WebLink/Browse.aspx?id=2285268&dbid=0&repo=CityofCarmel
https://cocdocs.carmel.in.gov/WebLink/Browse.aspx?id=2285268&dbid=0&repo=CityofCarmel
https://cocdocs.carmel.in.gov/WebLink/DocView.aspx?id=2367428&dbid=0&repo=CityofCarmel
https://cocdocs.carmel.in.gov/WebLink/Browse.aspx?id=2353853&dbid=0&repo=CityofCarmel
https://cocdocs.carmel.in.gov/WebLink/Browse.aspx?id=2353853&dbid=0&repo=CityofCarmel
https://cocdocs.carmel.in.gov/WebLink/DocView.aspx?id=2367201&dbid=0&repo=CityofCarmel
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Hosted by Dick Wolfsie

March 18 – 24, 2025

shared some of her
memories of Coventry
Farms Stable. Her father,
Dr. Warren Coggeshall,
co-owned the stable with
his medical partner, Dr.
Richard Nay.

I took the opportunity to
ask Karen if Coventry
Farms was indeed named
for Coventry, the horse I’d
ridden. She confirmed
that it was, noting that
Coventry had belonged to
Dr. and Mrs. Nay, and
their daughter, Nancy.
Coventry had had another
name to begin with, but
Nancy and her mother
renamed him for the city
in England.
 
(Karen agreed with me
that Coventry was a
biter!)

Hamilton Heights Public
Affairs Officer Peggy
Georgi is still hot on the
trail of Jackson
Township’s Bear Slide
School (aka Harmony Hill.)

Thanks to Peggy, I now
know why it’s so difficult
to find information on

PAULA From Page A1

those old Jackson
Township schools.
According to her, many
early historical records
that had been housed at
the Jackson Township
office were destroyed in
a fire years ago.

Peggy sent me several
old newspaper articles
which confirm the
existence of Bear Slide
School and its location.
One clipping from 1938
mentioned that the
school had been
converted into a country
home.
 
I did a little more
research of my own and
found a 1934 article in
which a Civil War veteran
reminisced that he’d
attended a “singing” at
“Bearslide” before the
war. That seems to
indicate a school existed
at Bear Slide at least as
far back as 1861.

There’s some confusion
however, about when the
school closed. One of
Peggy’s articles stated
that,

the last classes were held
in 1921, but a couple of
sources I found indicate
that it closed in 1923.

Peggy says she intends to
keep on hunting, so there
may be more information
to come.
 
A reminder:  It’s hard to
believe, but August begins
tomorrow. That means it’s
time to start counting fogs
for the annual winter
weather forecast. I intend
to do that myself, but
please feel free to make
your own count and let me
know what you get.
 
Notable Nineties Update:
Diane Nevitt has added
two names to the list,
Charlotte “Char”  Beer of
Clarksville and soon-to-be-
retired Walmart employee,
Billye Meadows of
Noblesville.
Congratulations!
 
Paula Dunn’s From Time to
Thyme column appears on
Wednesdays in The Times.
Contact her at
younggardenerfriend@g
mail.com

THE TIMES

Thank you
for
subscribing!
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Noblesville Lions 
Induct New Member

Photo courtesy Noblesville Boys and Girls Club

Last week, the Tom & Soni Sheehan Boys & Girls Club of Noblesville was a
recipient of a generous $5,000 donation from the third annual Tony
Etchison Memorial Golf Outing at Fox Prairie in Noblesville. Funds will be
used to benefit the Club’s affordable after-school programs that focus on
academic success, good character and citizenship and healthy, active
lifestyles. The Tony Etchison Memorial Foundation is built upon his guiding
principles and the way he lived each day. The primary mission of the
foundation is to continue to show love, kindness, and to make a difference
in the lives of community youth to empower children to reach the highest
potential for their lives. To learn more, visit www.Etch21.com. Pictured,
from left, are Tony’s sons J.P., Gus and Tillman Etchison, Nathan Helm -
BGCN Director of Development and John Stretch, Former BGCN Board
Member & Memorial Foundation Board Member.

seniors at The Lakes of
Sylvania. The
expansion is projected
to start in July 2024.

Portage, Michigan:
Trilogy will break
ground on a new
campus in Portage,
Michigan, in August
2024. The campus
will feature 49
skilled nursing
units, 42 assisted
living units, and 12
memory care
assisted living
units.
Harrodsburg,
Kentucky: Trilogy
will add 32 new
patio homes and a
clubhouse at The
Willows at
Harrodsburg. The
expansion is
expected to begin

TRILOGY From Page A3

in September 2024.
Mooresville,
Indiana: Trilogy will
construct a second-
story addition at
The Springs at
Mooresville, adding
32 new assisted
living units. The
expansion is
projected to begin
in September 2024.
Greenfield, Indiana:
Trilogy will add 14
patio homes to
Springhurst Health
Campus. The
expansion is
scheduled to begin
in October 2024.
Ottawa, Ohio:
Trilogy will expand
The Meadows of
Ottawa with 32 new
patio homes and a

clubhouse. The
expansion is projected
to begin in the spring of
2025.
 
“At Trilogy, our mission
is to be the best
healthcare company in
the Midwest,” said Peter
Massey, Senior Vice
President of
Development and
Facilities Management
for Trilogy Health
Services. “Our growth
strategy focuses on
expanding access to
comprehensive care
within our regional
markets. Additionally,
adding new patio homes
provides more options
for seniors looking to
downsize and find a
supportive community.”

Contact 
The TIMES at 
(317)773-9960 

Advertise your
business today!

http://www.etch21.com/

